Write to Reply
(from Coalition Magazine, May 2007)
Dear Editor,
An article in the Rochdale Observer of the 17th March 2007, under the headline 'Youngsters preparing for a shared future' describes the creation of a new school in Rochdale, which brings together a new special school and a mainstream school on the same site. The approach is presented as a 'fantastic opportunity' for all the pupils to make friendships in 'one school community'.
The head teacher of the special school said:
"... by bringing them together with the young people of Quider Hill (The mainstream school) we can start friendships and begin the process of working together as one school community"
This approach is not new, although it appears that local and national government are presenting this approach as an innovative way of moving towards inclusive education. It is not. It is a practice that can seriously hinder the process of inclusive education. It creates the impression that pupils are together, whilst the systems and practices that segregate and stigmatise disabled children remain deeply entrenched but superficially camouflaged. Imagine a disabled child living in the area of that new school in Rochdale, who wants inclusive education in the local mainstream school, the chances are that they will be sent to the new site and placed on the special school side, which will create the illusion of inclusive education yet retain all the disadvantages of segregated education.
Locational integration, as this approach is called, was introduced almost 30years ago, following the Warnock Report, which recommended this type of integration, where pupils from special schools and ordinary schools were 'brought together' on the same site, and where it was expected there would be the prospects of greater integration for all learners working together. In 30 years there is no evidence, which demonstrates, that where two schools, with distinct identities, one special school and one mainstream school placed together on one site evolves as one school community - the reality is that the two school identities will remain and continue to foster damaging prejudice.
Over the past 20 years there has been a significant struggle on the part of organisations of disabled people and their allies to end the segregated schooling of disabled children. It is increasingly recognised that the segregation and separation of disabled children is damaging to all children and their communities. In particular segregation seriously restricts the prospects of young disabled people by denying their rights to contribute and participate on an equal basis as their peers in their local schools and their local communities.
There are many examples to demonstrate that where disabled children are given the appropriate support, they will make significant and valued contributions to their local mainstream school and community. However, much more significant is that disabled children no longer have to justify their presence in their local mainstream school, or their community, they have a right to do so. Such a right is now fully endorsed by the a: Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities, which was adopted by the United Nations General Assembly in New York on December 13, 2006. The right to inclusive education as an entitlement for all disabled learners is enshrined in Education Article 24. (For more detailed information see the website of Centre for Studies on Inclusive Education. (CSIE)
Local education authorities and national government should be ending segregation and end the building of segregated schools, wherever they are located, using the resources to make all schools, accessible to all disabled learners and arrange for appropriate and meaningful support to enable all disabled children to access fully all areas of the curriculum and school facilities.
By continuing to place some disabled children in segregated schools and call them 'special' will result in disabled children being treated as a 'group' and that group will be treated 'less favourably' than their peers. The new location of the special school will serve to perpetuate unnecessary differences between children and maintain parallel life experiences, where disabled children will continue to be discriminated against in all other aspects of their lives at school and beyond.
The article in the Rochdale Observer boasts that the children from the two schools will have shared science laboratories, sports facilities, a cafe and a reception area. Why do they stop at such facilities? Why are the children not sharing all the facilities and all the curricula activities? Why have two separate head teachers? Will they have two staff rooms, one for the special school and one for the mainstream school? If this school community has any chance of eradicating the continuing injustice against disabled children it has to include all the children in all mainstream school experiences, under one name and one identity, where they work and play and share their time together. This would be a fantastic opportunity to remove the two identities and replace it with one shared community, where some pupils are not described as 'special' but simply describe all pupils as learners.
Such an arrangement, that continues to support segregated schooling for some pupils, albeit on the same site, will accept that 'some of the more deserving' pupils might be supported in the mainstream side of the school. This current state of affairs is a compromise, which continues to support segregation and depends on some 'experts' proving why some deserving children ought to be integrated into the mainstream school. It allows the continued use of the special school on the other side, to perpetuate the damaging assumption that some children are 'deficient' in some way rather than focus on the way in which the school community organises the service to include all children and treat them equally by supporting each individually in an appropriate way.
'Inclusive Education' is not about having a special school and a mainstream school side by side but by having all children working together where they can build on mutual relationships and form important friendships. Such a situation cannot be fully realised whilst the option to segregate and separate pupils exists. Those who promote 'inclusive education' must be prepared to assert it plainly and publicly if there is to be genuine progress towards equality for all children and their families. By failing to assert the rights of the individual child we undermine the credibility of the campaign for human rights of all children. We cannot hide behind the 'illusion of choice', whilst hoping that 'tinkering' with the location of the segregated setting will bring about justice and fairness.
The current education legislation is still used to support the practice of compulsory segregation despite the growing evidence that children learn better together. Families who challenge segregated education and call for the rights of their children to be protected can find themselves locked into months if not years of exhausting and expensive disputes with their local education authorities; independent special needs tribunals and the courts.
High Court judgements related to 'special education' also appear to be heavily influenced by a medical model of disability, in which 'the problem' is seen as resulting from the child's impairment rather than the inappropriateness of support, or the unwillingness of authorities to organise their services to support all children equally.
This new school in Rochdale could provide an ideal opportunity to bring all the children together in 'one school community', where the resources and energies of all concerned could be used to end the damaging effects of segregated schooling.
It would appear that Rochdale Education Authority, without any serious opposition, have built a new special school in 2007, on the same site with a mainstream school, in an attempt to disguise the practice of compulsory segregation and its destructive consequences such a practice has to be exposed and stopped.
The struggle for inclusive education and the rights of the disabled child to belong and contribute to their local community is not yet over.
Joe Whittaker
Disabled Persons Ally, April 2007.
